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To: 
Life Actuarial (A) Task Force

From: 
NAIC Support Staff
Date: 
April 15, 2020 
Re:
Recommendation to Delay 2020 Collection of Company Mortality Experience Data 
Background

VM-50 Section 2.B.2 designates the NAIC as the Experience Reporting Agent for the Statistical Plan for Mortality beginning Jan. 1, 2020.  At a June 25, 2019 LATF meeting, NAIC life actuarial support staff presented information on the selection of companies required to submit mortality experience data in 2020.  A total of 176 companies were selected, representing 31 states of domicile.  Since then, all selected companies were notified, and the data call was planned to begin during Q2, 2020.
Recommendation to Delay 2020 Data Collection

Due to the disruption being experienced by life insurance companies from the COVID-19 pandemic and the significant resources required to provide mortality experience data, the American Council of Life Insurers (ACLI) has requested a delay in the 2020 data collection.  NAIC support staff recommends a one-year delay.  This means that mortality data for the 2018 observation year would not be collected in 2020.  Instead, data for both the 2018 and 2019 observation years would be collected in 2021.  The 2021 data call would occur during the second quarter of 2021, and would require data for both the 2018 and 2019 observation years.  Data submissions for both observation years would be due by Sept. 30, 2021.  Corrections of data submissions for both observation years would be required by Dec. 31, 2021.  
VM-51 Section 2.D states that data shall be submitted on an annual basis, and defines the reporting year (the calendar year the company submits experience data) and observation year (two years prior to the reporting calendar year).  This language is not in sync with a 2021 reporting year for two observation  years (2018 and 2019).  However, VM-50 Section 5.A.3 states that the Experience Reporting Agent may modify or enlarge the requirements of the Valuation Manual, through recommendation to the Life Actuarial (A) Task Force and in accordance with the Valuation Manual governance process for information to accommodate changing needs and environments.  Therefore, NAIC staff recommends the collection of mortality experience data for the 2018 and 2019 observation years in 2021 under the timeline noted above. 
The collection of company mortality experience data under the Valuation Manual remains a high priority regulatory issue for the NAIC, and the proposed one-year delay in the collection of this data should not be interpreted as diminishing the importance of this issue to the NAIC. This accommodation does not reflect on diminishment of the role of experience reporting as the foundation for principle-based reserving.  Because successful life experience reporting traditionally has relied on year-to-year continuity of processes and staff, it is expected that life insurers taking advantage of this accommodation will take care to ensure this continuity takes place and future experience reporting submissions will be of high quality, even with the one-year delay and potential temporary disruption of continuity. Lack of quality data submissions could create uncertainty which could lead to additional margins in reserve assumptions being required.
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